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BUSINESS OF THE MEETING 
 
Mr. James Barker called the February 23, 2022, Commission Meeting by 
Visual and Zoom to order at 9:32 am.  
 
CONSIDER ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES FOR THE REGULARLY 
SCHEDULED COMMISSION MEETING ON FEBRUARY 2, 2022 
 
Mr. James Barker asked to consider adoption of the minutes for the meeting 
of February 2, 2022, and if there was any discussion. No discussion.  
 
Motion by Mr. Art Guin to approve the minutes for the February 2, 2022, 
Columbus Airport Commission Meeting; seconded by Mr. Don Cook and 
unanimously approved by the Commission. Ayes: 4 / No: 0 
 
CONSIDER ADOPTION OF EMPLOYEE MANUAL UPDATES 
 
Mr. James Barker asked to consider adoption of the Employee Manual 
updates. Mr. Barker opened the floor for Ms. Amber Clark and Ms. Monica 
Stone to speak on any concerns that the employees had expressed about 
the updates between last month and the present month. 
 
Ms. Stone said they did not. Ms. Stone said that Ms. Clark shared the 
updates at the employee staff meeting, but there was no one that expressed 
any concerns about it. Ms. Stone said that they did receive some input from 
some of the executive leadership team, but other than that there were no 
other changes.  
 
Mr. Barker opened the floor for any employees to speak up, specifically if 
they had any concerns or anything to address, before moving it to the floor 
to vote. No discussion.  
 
Mr. Barker entertained a motion to approve the Employee Manual updates. 
 
Motion by Mrs. Dannell Marks to approve the Employee Manual updates; 
seconded by Mr. Don Cook and unanimously approved by the Commission. 
Ayes: 4 / No: 0 
 
AIR SERVICE UPDATE FROM JEREMIAH GERALD WITH 
ASM/INFORMATION 
 
Mr. Jeremiah Gerald thanked everyone for having him and wanted to give a 
quick update on what is going on in the industry today and what we see 
happening with the American service here at CSG:  



 
I wanted to first off and say that there are always challenges in this 
industry. We went through a major pandemic, and we have had issues like 
9/11 and fuel crises in the past and a recession, but the industry always 
recovers, and it actually grows when it comes out of that recovery. We 
expect 2022 to be that year when we are back to 2019 traffic levels.  
 
The missing piece of the puzzle right now for the industry is certainly the 
timing of the full return of the corporate traveler. Whatever communities, 
whatever markets see that happen, the soonest are going to be the ones 
that win and with very limited resources, and in airplanes that are available 
with the legacy carriers, especially today. We are seeing signs of that 
certainly in Columbus. The other headwind we are going to face this year, 
even as we move into 2023, is the cost of energy.  
 
Fuel costs are one of the largest, most volatile costs in the airline business, 
certainly back in 2008 through 2010. It fundamentally changed our industry 
when we had crude above one hundred dollars a barrel. There were tons of 
mergers, and we are certainly seeing signs of that, as we come out of this 
pandemic too, with the announcement of Frontier and Spirit potentially 
creating the fifth largest airline in the U.S., which I view that as the new 
Southwest, the new old Southwest will be entering the scene if the DOJ 
approves it. Certainly, it is something we want to watch, especially in 
smaller regional markets, as oil continues to creep up. It certainly will put 
some pressure on the airline’s ability to add new markets, especially in the 
regional space.  
 
Outside of that, when we look at the data leading up to November of this 
year in the Columbus market, we see that Delta has started to return to 
normal operating levels. I think that they had load factor, which is the 
percentage of the seats filled on their aircraft in November, of over 72%. 
Obviously, with a new entrant like American, with one flight a day to Dallas 
and two flights a day to Charlotte, we knew it was going to take some time 
to ramp up and generate some awareness. The good news is, as of 
November, we saw that load factor start to creep into that 60% range, and it 
was showing progress every month leading up to that from the August 17th 
launch to where we were in November, and that is the latest DOT data and 
is reported through November 21.  
 
We have been keeping close contact with American, and they tell us that 
they are certainly seeing some positive improvements in the utilization of 
the service from Columbus. But of course, we had that Omicron variant at 
the end of the year that flattened things out for everybody across the 
country, but we are starting to come out of that, and we expect to see 



American certainly become profitable in this market, as we lead into the 
summer months. So, we are excited about that. Of course, we were meeting 
with the Chamber just to try to make sure they were aware of the MRG 
program through the DOT SCASDP grant that we have. We haven’t received 
any reconciliation or reimbursement requests from American yet, but we do 
expect that we likely will, at some stage, for the first quarter and the second 
quarter that they operated, but I believe that after we get out of those 
quarters we are going to be into level of profitability, as long as fuel doesn’t 
get way out of hand.  
 
We are just trying to prime the public-private partnership, which was put 
together back in 2014 when the grant was awarded, and it has been a while 
since that happened. We are working to reeducate them on how the MRG 
program works. We are going to need some funding from the public-private 
sector to cover that 20% match, whenever the airport has a payout. We 
have also already begun marketing efforts, of course, leading up to the 
August launch. So, I think that the airport has spent at least more than 
$60,000 on digital marketing, which is reimbursable through the grant. So, 
we will definitely start the process of getting us funds from the federal 
government.  
 
The most important thing is by the time we close this grant, which will be at 
the end of a two-year period, in our agreement with American, we need to 
make sure that we have that 20%, and that the public-private sector has 
contributed the 20%, or we’ll have issues in closing the grant. So, we are 
trying to lead that, educate the public-private sector, and make sure that 
they not only understand the value of the service and the small commitment 
to support it monetarily but also the timeline and where we are and where 
we expect to be making some of those payments.  
 
Outside of that, I think the most important thing also to look into is our goal 
with American is to increase frequency as soon as possible. We know it is 
challenging to use a one flight a day over a major hub like DFW. The 
connectivity isn’t where it needs to be, but it is the chicken before the egg 
concept. We are seeing people utilize the services. I mentioned before it 
gets in that 60% range. There’s a possibility that we may hit a glass ceiling 
at some point because of the frequency. We’re working with American 
around that, and as energy costs increase, one good thing that we do have 
going for us on the American service from Columbus, many good things, but 
one of the main things I want to point out is they are operating dual class, 
operating larger RJs.  
 
This energy crisis is first going to hit markets that have 50 seat regional jets. 
Those are the aircraft that don’t have enough seats to sell to offset the costs 



to operate those flights. Fortunately for us, American has made the 
commitments to putting in larger RJs into this market. We’ve got 70 plus 
seat and 60 plus seat aircraft with first class options, and those are 
extremely important, and that’s why the return of the corporate traveler, not 
only domestic flights but also international flights from Columbus, using 
Columbus as a point of origin, is extremely important, and we have the 
product to serve that customer. That’s what we’re going to need. We’re 
going to need to make sure we attract more and more of that, as it returns 
to the skies this year, and that’s going to help us actually get that frequency 
that we need over Dallas and an additional frequency even over Charlotte.  
 
So, with that, that’s just a quick update. I do have some pretty pictures that 
I shared with the Chamber. I’m sure Ms. Clark and her team will share those 
with you as well.  
 
Mr. Gerald asked the Commission if they had any questions for the air 
service development side of things?  
 
Mr. Art Guin said that he had a quick question: 
 
When you talk about it, I think it’s a great idea talking about having a two-
year grant and starting to educate the Chamber and the public market on 
the need to contribute and do our part, so we can close the grant. What are 
we doing, or do we have a plan, now that we started that education? Is 
there a process that we are going through or that we should be going 
through to start moving towards those contributions now? I’ll exaggerate 
here for effect, but waiting until the last month and saying we have to have 
20% in a month. 
 
Mr. Gerald responded:  
 
You know when American first launched, actually leading up to the launch of 
the service, we’ve had meetings educating the Chamber primarily and some 
of the stakeholders. We have our task force meetings where we did speak to 
that. We said that we understand that since back in 2014 there’s been a lot 
of leadership changes across all of these organizations. We needed to revisit 
that and let them know that this is important. This $175,000 investment 
from the private sector is extremely important, and we showed them that 
this is a small investment for the return that we’re in getting in the global air 
service connectivity from here.  
 
We’ve been meeting with Mr. Jerald Mitchell and Mr. Brian Sillitto with the 
Chamber, and we are laying out a plan in conjunction in working with them. 
I know Mrs. Sonya Overton and Ms. Clark have spent many hours sharing 



that information and working to get that fund. I actually just spoke with Mr. 
Mitchell about this. It’s $100,000 a match for the MRG program. A good 
example is if we have a $10,000 payout, the airport pays that to American. 
The DOT is only going to reimburse us about $7,800 to $7,900. That’s only a 
little bit over $2,000 that we’ll need of transaction between either the 
Chamber or whatever public-private entity needs to come back into the 
airport, and we have to show that to the DOT at some point to close out the 
grant.  
 
We’re trying to right size the amount of money because, of course $175,000 
is what is committed, but $175,000 is not what’s necessarily going to be 
needed because it’s going to be based on the success of the service. If the 
service is successful after the first two quarters, and there’s no more 
payouts needed, it’s a different number. We’re trying to gauge what that 
may be to give them a good idea on how it fits within budgets. The 
discussion is going on. Outside of having a bank account with funds just 
sitting in it, which is not what I typically see in airports. In these grant 
programs we usually see, it’s a fluid thing because no one wants to put 
$100,000 in a bank account and let it sit there for two years and do nothing. 
We’re basically just trying to right size what we believe that that ask will be, 
and we just need it before we close the grant out at the end of that two-year 
period. We have time to fit this in the budgets. We’re really starting to ramp 
up and get more aggressive because we do believe that American, at some 
point in the near future, will send some reconciliation requests into CSG, but 
they haven’t to date. I hope that helps answer your question.  
 
Mr. Guin responded that it did and thanked Mr. Gerald.  
 
Ms. Clark added to the discussion and responded: 
 
I do also want to add on that. In working with Mr. Mitchell at the Chamber, it 
sounds as though it’s kind of like what Mr. Gerald said, they don’t have 
$100,000 just sitting there to allocate to the airport. The conversations I’ve 
been having with them is that they are working with local businesses trying 
to secure those amounts with local businesses. We encourage you all, as you 
all have different organizations that you work for, to help Mr. Mitchell and 
myself and Mrs. Overton get in front of the right person to sit down and 
have these exact same conversations because we may not be able to get 
everything we need through the Chamber. As many conversations as we can 
have with different community stakeholders, and getting even small 
commitments from multiple, would help us bridge that gap. If you have 
someone in your organization or you have ties with another organization 
that you can get us in front of those people, that would really help as well. 



That’s kind of our next strategy is to just have as many people as we can 
meet with, to get even small commitments, to get that secured.  
 
Mr. Gerald asked if he could add to Ms. Clark’s response and responded: 
 
It certainly becomes more real once we get a reimbursement request from 
American, so we can begin to quantify what that match will be. I’m sure it 
will be likely the first two quarters we’ll get a reimbursement request for 
those first two quarters of service coming up here pretty soon, and we’ll 
know the number that we need for that particular payout and certainly, it 
will make it more real, and we’ll have something that we can speak with to 
the Chamber and any other organizations that want to be involved, as to 
what that need is in the short term. That's ultimately the way it’s going to 
play out. I would imagine we’ll get that reimbursement request before 
there’s an actual commitment of $175,000 or $100,000, and we’ll bring that 
to Mr. Mitchell and team and we’ll hash out the details of how much the need 
is and what the timing of receiving that would be. Again, I think we could 
spread this out over two fiscal years to make it easier to digest within that 
public-private sector. Again, we may not need $175,000. It may just be just 
be $75,000. We don’t know at this stage.  

 
Mr. Gerald asked the Commission if they had any other questions? There 
were not. Mr. Gerald thanked everyone for their time.  
 
Mr. Barker asked Mr. Gerald if he could stay behind for some follow-up 
questions after the meeting? Mr. Gerald said absolutely. Mr. Barker thanked 
Mr. Gerald. 
 
DIRECTOR’S UPDATE 
 
Finance Director Report 
 
Ms. Clark gave the following update report on behalf of the finance director, 
Mrs. Pamela Knight:  

 

Annual Reporting/ Compliance required after Audited Financials Issued: 

1. Submitted to Columbus Consolidated Government- Audited/ 
Airport Commission Approved Financial Audit 

2. FAA Form 5100-126 and Form 5100-127 (CATS): (link below 
provides guidance & instructions) 
 https://www.faa.gov/airports/airport_compliance/ 

https://www.faa.gov/airports/airport_compliance/


 
 
The FAA's Airport Compliance Program ensures airport sponsors 
comply with the Federal obligations they assume when they accept 
Federal grant funds or the transfer of Federal property for airport 
purposes. The program serves to protect the public interest in civil 
aviation and ensure compliance with applicable Federal laws, FAA 
rules, and policies. 
 

 

 
Link to view and submit reports. 
https://cats.airports.faa.gov/ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://cats.airports.faa.gov/


 
 
 
 

CSG FY21 Report 
 

 
 
Z:\3_IMPORTANT GRANT_GOVT REPORTS\FAA CATS Reports\CATS 
FY21\FY21 CATS ANNUAL REPORTING\FAA_ AAS-400_ CATS_ Report 
127 FY21 certified.pdf 

 
 
 



 
 
 

3. Federal Audit Clearinghouse: As stated below single audit 
reporting is required by law. 

 
Below is the email confirming the Columbus Airport Commission is 
in compliance for FY21 filing. 

 
4. Census Annual Survey of Local Government Finances 

How the Data Are Used?  
The U.S. Congress, federal agencies, state and local governments, 
educational and research organizations, and the general public 
employ these results. Some major uses include the following: 

• Development of the government component of the gross 
domestic product estimates 

• Development of the national income accounts 
• Development of personal income figures for state and county 

areas 



• Allocation of certain federal grant funds 
• Legislative research 
• Comparative studies of state and local government finances 
• Public and fiscal policy analysis/research 

 
5. DCA: Annual Authority Registration and Financial Reporting 
 Local government authorities are separate entities created for a 

specific public purpose. Local governments create authorities as a 
means of providing a wide range of services to their citizens and have 
used them in increasing numbers to deliver services. The 1992 Census 
of Governments notes that authorities are by far the most rapidly 
growing type of government. Realizing the ever-increasing role 
authorities play in service delivery at the local government level, the 
General Assembly passed the Local Government Authorities 
Registration Act O.C.G.A. 36-80-16 during the 1995 legislative 
session. This act requires local government authorities to register 
annually with the Department of Community Affairs (DCA) beginning 
January 1, 1996. The act also specifies that local government 
authorities may not incur any debt or credit obligations after January 
1, 1996, unless they are registered 

 Previous to FY2018, local authorities have had two annual reporting 
requirements to the Georgia Department of Community Affairs – 1) 
Authority Registration; and 2) the Report of Authority Finance, due on 
two different timelines. During the 2018 legislative session, HB257 
passed in both chambers of the Georgia General Assembly and was 
signed into law by Governor Deal on May 3, 2018. This bill combines 
these two into a single report on one timeline. 

 Beginning with FY2018, these two separate reporting requirements are 
now a single filing - the Annual Authority Registration and Financials, 



or AARF - due within six months of the end of your authority's fiscal 
year. 

 
https://www.dca.ga.gov/local-government-assistance/research-
surveys/compliance 
Z:\3_IMPORTANT GRANT_GOVT REPORTS\DCA\FY21 DCA\DCA 
FY21 Certified Revised 0211 2022.pdf 
 
 

6. Worker’s Comp Audit FY21- completed and received over 
$4,000 refund. 

7. Banking Update: 
 Fraudulent Activity: Funds restored and new measures in 

progress. 
 Generally, $1.3 million to $1.8 million in deposits and 

transactions moving funds out process monthly. 
 Synovus is preparing a proposal for the Airport Merchant 

Account (Parking and Terminal) 
8. Budget FY23: Templates and COA updates are provided to 

Team Manager 

 

Ms. Clark wanted to thank Synovus, as they have been a really great partner 
through this experience and look forward to implementing those new 
security procedures. 
 
Ms. Clark said last meeting they discussed having a meeting in early March 
with the Commission, as a work session, and then present for approval for 
the FY23 budget at the end of March. After further discussion with Mrs. 
Knight, Ms. Clark said that many of the endeavors looking at doing over the 
next fiscal year will need more time. Ms. Clark proposes having a meeting 
with the Commission either late April or early May and then presenting for 
approval in May. 
 
Ms. Clark asked if the Commission had any questions? 
 
Mr. Guin asked what was the fraud activity and if it was something directly 
within the account in Synovus? 
 
Ms. Clark responded that somebody had somehow gotten a copy of what 
their check looks like, and they produced two false checks. However, the 
check stock that is bought has certain security measures printed on the 

https://www.dca.ga.gov/local-government-assistance/research-surveys/compliance
https://www.dca.ga.gov/local-government-assistance/research-surveys/compliance
file://airport-data/DATA%20SHARE/Company%20Shared/3_IMPORTANT%20GRANT_GOVT%20REPORTS/DCA/FY21%20DCA/DCA%20FY21%20Certified%20Revised%200211%202022.pdf
file://airport-data/DATA%20SHARE/Company%20Shared/3_IMPORTANT%20GRANT_GOVT%20REPORTS/DCA/FY21%20DCA/DCA%20FY21%20Certified%20Revised%200211%202022.pdf


check, and it was missing a few of those. As soon as it was scanned through, 
it was identified. They also used the same check number multiple times, 
which was a big heads up. Ms. Clark said they weren’t sure where they got 
that information, but they were able to produce a copy of the check.  
 
Ms. Clark informed the commission that Mrs. Knight said additional 
measures have been put in, as far as how checks are received and how they 
are deposited.  
 
Mr. Guin asked if the additional security measures were internally at the 
airport, like internal financial processes?  
 
Ms. Clark answered:  
 
Yes, internally, and there’s a few more processes that we have to do with 
Synonvus electronically. After we make deposits and checks are cashed, we 
get alerts, alerting us if it is a valid check, and we have to go through and 
check each one. It will take a little more time, but it is something that we 
need.  
 
The option of closing our account and restarting over was pitched, but after 
further review, we felt that would cause a lot of issues because we do have 
ACHTs set up with multiple organizations. We felt that it would really hinder 
our ability to get our cash inflow and be able to pay our vendors quickly.  
 
We are going to try these, and if for some reason we continue to have 
issues, which I don’t anticipate that we will. Mrs. Knight feels pretty strongly 
about these new measures we have in place. However, if we do continue to 
have problems, that is always an option.  
 

Mr. Barker asked what choices we had for direct transfers instead of using 
paper checks? 
 
Ms. Clark asked Mr. Barker to clarify and repeat the question.  
 
Mr. Barker stated that you get a direct deposit for your paycheck monthly. 
There should be options for that where you can pay the vendor directly 
without having the use of a paper check, which would reduce your exposure.  
Ms. Clark responded that that is done a lot. Most of them are set up that 
way. There are a few that aren’t. Everybody that they can is already put in 
place. Ms. Clark informed Mr. Barker that she could get him a percentage of 
exactly how many.  
 



Mr. Barker asked if the Commission had any more questions? There were 
none.  
 
Human Resources 
 
Ms. Monica Stone provided the following update report:  
 
Promotion: None 
New Hires: Anna Phillips, Administrative Coordinator – Administration DOH 
02/21/2022 & Matthew Gilbert, Line Service Technician – Flightways DOH 
02/21/2022 
Terminations/Resignations: None  
Vacant Positions: 9 
 
 
 

Vacan
cies 

 

Job Title 

 

Departme
nt 

 

Statu
s 

 

Closing Date 

1 

 

Accounting Coordinator 
(New Position) 

      
Administrat
ion Posted  

 

02/09/2022 

1 

 

Customer Service 
Representative  

      
Flightways/
FBO 

Re 
posted  

 

02/11/2022 

1 
Airfield Maintenance 
Technician 

Maintenanc
e 

On 
Hold   

 

On Hold  

4 Firefighter 
Public 
Safety  

             
Recrui
ting  

 

Opened until 
filled 

2 Police Officers 
Public 
Safety 

Recrui
ting  

 

Opened until 
filled  

        *Public Safety has implemented a realignment   

 

 

Human Resources Areas  



 

Compensation 

o Submitted proposed compensation model for review and 
approval to Finance Department  

o Working on Compensation Pay Structure for Public Safety  

 

Compliance 

o Developing a Succession Plan for Columbus Airport (on-going) 
o Employee manual revisions 

 Revisions discussion on 02/08/2022 employee meeting and 
emailed to all employees  

 Revisions emailed to ELT 02/07/2022  

 

 Employee Engagement 

o February Employee Meeting: Updates by Airport Direct  
 Employee manual revisions shared with an opportunity to 

discussion 
 Divided into 2 teams and played “Words” game – Team 2 

won!  
 Marshall U (Mission), Cameron H (Vision)., and Michele R 

(8-Values) each won a $10 gift card donated by 
McAlister’s.  

 Recruitment  

o Actively recruiting to fill vacant positions 
o Auburn University Intern selection will be on February 21, 2022. 

We received five letters of interest.  

  Retention 

o The proposed compensation structure submitted for review to 
Finance Department    

 

Ms. Stone said there are 10 vacancies. Ms. Stone said that she previously 
indicated there were 9 vacancies, but their line service technician wouldn’t 
be starting with them, so they will be recruiting for that position again.  
 



Ms. Stone requested that the vacancies be shared with those in the 
community looking for employment.  
 
Ms. Stone noted that the Auburn University Intern is excited to be joining. 
 
Ms. Stone asked if the Commission had any questions or if she could provide 
any clarity? There were no questions.  
 
Mr. Barker welcomed Ms. Anna Philips to the team and wished Ms. Stone 
good luck in recruiting those positions.  
 
Ms. Stone thanked him and for everyone’s support.  
 
Public Safety 
 
Mr. Andre Parker provided the following update report: 
 

Training Update 

 

• On March 15th, our Transportation Security Inspectors (TSI), 
Transportation Security Specialist-Explosive (TSS-E) from Atlanta 
(ATL) are putting together a security presentation. The presentation 
will cover the identification and familiarization of Improvised Explosive 
Devices (IED). Entities and tenants who fall under their inspections 
umbrella will be in attendance. The presentation will be hosted at our 
Crash Station. 

• On Friday, February 11th, the Public Safety Department took part in a 
mock Downed Aircraft Exercise with Columbus Fire-EMS, Ft. Benning, 
and other local partners. The exercise was a huge success, and it was 
an invaluable training opportunity for our staff. Due to the importance 
of these exercises, we will partner with Columbus Fire-EMS and 
participate in more of these exercises. They will take place throughout 
the city and surrounding area. As expected, our guys did an amazing 
job. 

 
Mr. Parker noted that their corporate tenants, such as Aflac and Stark 
Avionics, that fall under the umbrella of having inspections from TSA would 
be invited to the presentation on March 15th. 
 
Mr. Parker also noted that a few staff members onsite took pictures and 
videos of the exercise on February 11th, and that it was a really good 
exercise. 



 
Mr. Parker asked if the Commission had any questions? There were none.  
 
Ms. Clark wanted to mention that Ms. Adrian Sellers and herself attended an 
East Alabama Chamber business after hours and handed out small 
informational cards, regarding their DBE program. That was discussed in the 
previous meeting. She stated that they had already spoken to the Muscogee 
County Chamber and have some time set up to meet with their direct 
contact, in regards to that programming and getting with their businesses. 
She also stated that they reached out to Ms. Kim Tharp with the Harris 
County Chamber and set up a date to meet with her and discuss it further. 
 
Ms. Clark remarked that it was really nice to interact with those businesses 
directly and give them the information. Ms. Clark stated that they will 
continue to develop awareness of that program and work with the Chambers 
and give the commission updates.  
 
Flightways Columbus  
 
Mrs. Michele Renfroe gave the following update report: 
 

• Fuel Volume Report: 

Flightways sold 82,970 gallons of Jet A fuel in January 2022. Our total 
volume increased 118% compared to last year’s numbers. We sold 
9,014.5 gallons of Avgas which was a volume increase of 35% year over 
year.  Our self-serve volume also had a 55% increase in sales as well.  
Classic Air increased by 56% and government gallons sold had a decrease 
of 20% by volume. Since American Airlines is new to our market their 
gallons sold for January 2022 was 23,256 while Delta Airlines had a slight 
decrease of 1,862 gallons year over year with their monthly uplift being 
14,088 gallons. The decrease was due to several flights being canceled 
due to weather in January.    

• Hangars: 

The contractors who have been working on the restrooms in hangar 13 
are about 75% complete.  They have installed the restroom lavatories as 
well as the sinks in all 3 restrooms. They are working on finalizing the 
lights and handicaps bars next week and should be complete by the end 
of February.   
 
The netting material is in to help with the pigeon mitigation for hangar 13 
and should be installed also by the end of this month. The brush 
prototype that was installed on the top sections of hangar 12 doors seem 



to be working on keeping out the pigeons so we will continue to work with 
the contractor on several additional hangars to use this same process on 
the doors.  
 
The maintenance department is working on installing new led lights in 
hangar 21E as a prototype to start the process of lighting upgrades.  One 
of the statements made by the tenants is the lights are not bright enough 
so we are installing one over each wing and one over the mid to tail 
section.  This will also be a great help for Flightways Columbus when 
towing and putting away aircraft in the hangars.    
 
We currently have 3 open single sized hangars that we are going down 
the hangar waiting list and calling customers to get leased. We also have 
2 open twin hangars that we currently do not have anyone on the list for.  

Comparative Airport List 
 

February 8th, 2022 

Airport 
ID Name FBO 

Jet A 
+ 

100LL 
FS 

100LL 
SS 

MCN Middle Georgia Regional Lowe Aviation $5.65  $5.35  $4.85  

GVL Lee Gilmer Memorial Champion $5.79  $6.59  $5.33  

GVL Lee Gilmer Memorial Lanier/Champion ~ $6.43  $5.43  

HSV Huntsville International Signature $7.35  $6.99  - 

DHN Dothan Regional Airport Aero-One Aviation $6.33  $6.17  - 

ECP NW Florida Beaches Intl Sheltair $6.76  $7.25  - 

CHA Lovell Field Airport Wilson Air Center $6.75  $6.90  ` 

MDQ Huntsville Executive Executive Flight Center $4.77  $5.59  - 

VPC Cartersville Airport Phoenix Air $4.49  $5.39  - 

FFC Atlanta Regional Airport Falcon Field $4.99  $5.21  - 

CSG Columbus Airport Flightways Columbus $5.95 $6.24 $5.05 

  Average $5.88 $6.19 $5.20 

      

PIM Pine Mountain  4.39 4.89 4.59 

EUF Eufaula  5.56 ~ 5.00 



LGC Lagrange-Callaway  4.42 5.15 4.85 

 

Hangar Waiting List 

 
 

 
Mrs. Renfroe noted that since the report was written, all of their singles are 
completely full and one twin that is left and open. All of the hangars are 
looking really good with new tenants.  
 
Mrs. Renfroe gave the back history of new employee, LaTego Copeland: 
 
He is currently in college, earning a bachelor’s degree in IT and Cyber 
Security. He was in the Navy, and while he was in the Navy, his job was 
aviation related. He fueled helicopters jets abroad USS IWO JIMA 2 from 
2013 to 2018, and he was deployed twice. That’s what brought him to the 
aviation side as a civilian, while he is here. He has a wife and two children.  
 



Mrs. Renfroe said she wanted to give an update that he has a history in 
aviation, and she concluded her report.  
 
 
OTHER ITEMS 
 
No other items were presented.  
 
Mr. James Barker asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  
 
Motion by Mr. Don Cook to adjourn; seconded by Mr. Art Guin and 
unanimously approved by the Commission. Ayes: 4 / No: 0 
 
Meeting adjourned at 10:09 am. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

_________________________________        ________________________ 

Amber Clark, Airport Director/Assistant Secretary           Mr. James Barker, Chairman 

 


